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I. INTRODUCTION

1. The United Nations Programme of Assistance in the Teaching, Study,
Dissemination and Wider Appreciation of International Law was established by the
General Assembly in its resolution 2099 (XX) of 20 December 1965. The most
recent resolution concerning the Programme was adopted by the General Assembly
on 11 December 1995 (resolution 50/43).1 The encouragement of the teaching,
study, dissemination and wider appreciation of international law has also been
considered as one of the main purposes of the 1990-1999 United Nations Decade of
International Law.2 

2. By its resolution 50/43, the General Assembly authorized the Secretary-
General to carry out in 1996 and 1997 the activities specified in the report on
the Programme that he had submitted to the Assembly at its fiftieth session
(A/50/726). The Assembly expressed its appreciation to the Secretary-General
for his constructive efforts to promote the Programme.

3. In paragraph 16 of resolution 50/43, the General Assembly requested the
Secretary-General to report to it at its fifty-second session on the
implementation of the Programme during 1996 and 1997 and, following
consultations with the Advisory Committee on the Programme, to submit
recommendations regarding the execution of the Programme in subsequent years.

4. The present report deals with the implementation of the Programme of
Assistance during 1996-1997 in accordance with the guidelines and
recommendations contained in the report of the Secretary-General to the fiftieth
session of the General Assembly (A/50/726). The report, inter alia, gives an
account of the activities performed by the United Nations itself and of those in
which the Organization has participated, as well as a description of
contributions conducted by the United Nations Institute for Training and
Research (UNITAR) and the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural
Organization (UNESCO).

  II. IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME DURING THE BIENNIUM
  1996-1997

A. Activities of the United Nations

1. Geneva International Law Seminar

5. The International Law Seminar held at Geneva is for advanced students
specializing in international law and for young professors or government
officials dealing with questions of international law in the course of their
work. The criteria applied in the selection of candidates are the individual
qualifications of the applicants, including publications and linguistic ability
in English and French; the usefulness of the seminar for their future career;
and the equal representation of males and females. The Seminar is intended for
candidates mostly from developing States. 
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6. The thirty-second session of the International Law Seminar was held at the
Palais des Nations from 17 June to 5 July 1996 during the forty-eighth session
of the International Law Commission. Twenty-four candidates (12 male and 12
female) were selected and participated in the 1996 Seminar.3 They were from
Argentina, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Canada, Cuba, Denmark, Ecuador, Finland,
Georgia, Haiti, the Islamic Republic of Iran, Japan, Latvia, Lebanon, Lesotho,
Malawi, Mali, Nepal, Peru, the Philippines, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sweden and
Tunisia.

7. The thirty-third session of the International Law Seminar was held at the
Palais des Nations from 16 June to 4 July 1997, during the forty-ninth session
of the Commission. Twenty-two candidates (12 male and 10 female) were selected
and participated in the Seminar.4 They were from Argentina, Botswana, Chile,
China, Costa Rica, Côte d'Ivoire, Ethiopia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece,
Guinea, Honduras, Indonesia, Kyrgyzstan, Malaysia, Mexico, Mongolia, Pakistan,
Paraguay, Turkmenistan and Uganda.

8. During the three weeks of each session of the Seminar, the participants
attended the meetings of the International Law Commission and lectures delivered
by members of the Commission, officials of the United Nations and international
organizations at Geneva, as well as by experts from the International Committee
of the Red Cross.5 

9. The Seminar is funded by voluntary contributions from Member States and
through national fellowships awarded by Governments to their own nationals. In
1996 the Governments of Cyprus, Denmark, Finland, Hungary, Iceland, Japan,
Norway and Switzerland, and in 1997, the Governments of Cyprus, Denmark,
Finland, Germany, Iceland, Norway and Switzerland made fellowships available to
participants from developing countries. With the award of these fellowships, it
was possible to achieve adequate geographical representation of participants and
to bring deserving candidates who would otherwise have been prevented from
participating in the Seminar. For the 1996 session, full fellowships (travel
and subsistence allowance) were awarded to 10 participants, and partial
fellowships (subsistence only) were given to 6 participants. For 1997 session,
full fellowships (travel and subsistence allowance) were awarded to 18
participants and a partial fellowship (subsistence only) to 1 participant. 
Thus, of 736 participants, representing 142 nationalities, who have participated
in the Seminar since its inception in 1965, fellowships have been awarded to 408
individuals.6 

10. At both sessions, the International Law Commission stressed the importance
it attached to the Seminar, which enabled young lawyers and especially those
from developing countries to familiarize themselves with the work of the
Commission and the activities of the many international organizations that have
their headquarters at Geneva. However, as the available funds have been
exhausted, the Commission recommended that the General Assembly should again
appeal to States to make voluntary contributions needed to hold the Seminar in
1998 with as broad a participation as possible.7 

11. The Commission noted with satisfaction that in 1996 and 1997 comprehensive
interpretation services had been made available to the Seminar and it expressed
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the hope that the same services would be provided for the next session despite
existing financial constraints.8 

                    2. International Law Fellowship Programme

12. The International Law Fellowship Programme is designed to enable qualified
persons from developing countries, in particular mid-level government legal
officers and young professors of international law, (a) to deepen their
knowledge of international law, particularly of those questions of special
interest to developing countries; (b) to have an opportunity for frank and
informal exchanges of views on legal problems of common interest or of special
concern to their respective countries; and (c) depending on the financial
resources available to the Fellowship Programme in any given year, to acquire
practical experience of the legal work of the United Nations and its associated
agencies.

13. The criteria applied in the selection of candidates are the following: 
qualifications of individual applicants; needs of their respective countries;
potential applicability in their normal fields of work of the benefits obtained
from the fellowship; preference to candidates from countries whose nationals
have not been awarded a fellowship in immediately preceding years; preference to
the least developed among the developing countries and to those developing
countries which have recently gained independence; and equitable representation
of males and females.9 

14. The Fellowship Programme offers the following three schemes:

(a) Attendance for six weeks at the lectures at the Hague Academy of
International Law and participation in the Special Seminars organized by the
Office of Legal Affairs and UNITAR as in scheme (c) below, followed by a
three-month practical training period in the Office of Legal Affairs of the
United Nations Secretariat or in the legal departments of the various United
Nations bodies or specialized agencies;

(b) Attendance for six weeks at the lectures at the Hague Academy of
International Law and participation in the Office of Legal Affairs/UNITAR
Special Seminars as in scheme (c) below, and participation in the Geneva
International Law Seminar, organized by the Office of Legal Affairs in
conjunction with the annual session of the International Law Commission;

(c) Attendance for six weeks at the annual lectures in private and public
international law at the Hague Academy of International Law and participation in
the special lectures and seminars organized by the Office of Legal Affairs and
UNITAR which are held at The Hague concurrently with the Academy's lectures.

15. However, in the last several years, owing to financial constraints, the
participants in the Programme have been awarded fellowships under scheme (c).

16. In paragraph 2 (a) of its resolution 50/43, the General Assembly authorized
the Secretary-General to award a number of fellowships in both 1996 and 1997, to
be determined in the light of the overall resources for the Programme of
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Assistance and to be awarded at the request of Governments of developing
countries. On the basis of that resolution, 18 fellowships were awarded in 1996
and in 1997.10 

17. For the 1996 Fellowship Programme, 201 applications from 83 countries had
been received by the closing date.

18. The 18 fellows (nine female and nine male) who participated in 1996 were
from the following countries: Armenia, Bangladesh, Belarus, Côte d'Ivoire,
Cyprus, Djibouti, Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Eritrea, Jordan, Kyrgyzstan,
Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Namibia, Panama, Peru, Republic of
Moldova and Togo. Four observers also attended the course, and were from the
following countries: Belgium, Costa Rica, Japan and Spain.

19. For the 1997 Fellowship Programme, 193 applications from 83 countries had
been received by the closing date.

20. In 1997 only 16 of the 18 selected candidates were able to participate.11 
The 16 fellows (8 female and 8 male) who participated were from the following
countries: Algeria, Cambodia, Chad, Colombia, Dominica, Ecuador, Fiji, Gabon,
Gambia, Mauritania, Morocco, Seychelles, Sri Lanka, Ukraine, Uzbekistan and Viet
Nam. Seven observers also attended the course and were from the following
countries: India, Italy, Japan, Peru, Qatar, Spain and Sweden.

21. The study programme at The Hague comprised, in addition to the series of
lectures on private and public international law given at the Academy, an
intensive programme of seminars and exercises specially organized by the Office
of Legal Affairs and UNITAR for the benefit of the fellows.

22. In 1996, the Hague Academy courses on public international law included the
following:12 (a) General course: International law and the sovereignty of
States (J. A. Carrillo Salcedo, Professor at the University of Seville); 
(b) Fiftieth anniversary of the International Court of Justice
(H.E. M. Bedjaoui, President of the International Court of Justice); 
(c) Principles of procedure in international litigation (E. Lauterpacht, Former
Director of the Research Centre for International Law, University of Cambridge);
(d) Island States (L. Lucchini, Professor at the University of Paris I); 
(e) Contribution of international trade law to the development of international
law (D. M. McRae, Professor at the University of Ottawa); (f) Formation of
customary international law (M. Mendelson, Professor at University College);
(g) Relation of the International Court to international arbitration
(M. W. Reisman, Professor at Yale University); and (h) Measures adopted by the
Security Council under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations
(M. Spinedi, Professor at the University of Rome).

23. The 1996 special seminars organized by the Office of Legal Affairs and
UNITAR covered the following topics:13 (a) International protection of human
rights; (b) International humanitarian law; (c) Refugee law; (d) International
law and sustainable development; (e) International economic law; (f) World Trade
Organization and the multilateral trading system; (g) International
environmental law; and (h) Law of the sea.
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24. In 1997, the Hague Academy courses on public international law included the
following:14 (a) general course: the legal foundations of the international
system: organization, law-making, law enforcement (K. Zemanek, Professor at the
University of Vienna); (b) multilateral rights and obligations in international
law (J. Crawford, Professor at the University of Cambridge); (c) enforcing
international law (L. Damrosch, Professor at Columbia University); (d) revision
of the institutions of the European Union (H.E. M. Orfja, Member of the European
Commission); (e) non-governmental organizations and the implementation of
international law (H.E. R. Ranjeva, Judge at the International Court of
Justice); (f) the role of the European Union in protecting human rights
(J. Rideau, Professor at the University of Sophia Antipolis); (g) private
factors and public international law (E. Roucounas, Professor at the University
of Athens); and (h) Uti possidetis and its effectiveness in territorial and
boundary disputes (L. Sánchez Rodríguez, Professor at the Autonomous University
of Madrid).

25. The 1997 special seminar organized by the Office of Legal Affairs and
UNITAR covered the following topics:15 (a) international environmental law;
(b) law of the sea; (c) negotiating international legal instruments; (d) State
responsibility; (e) the World Trade Organization and the multilateral treaty
system; (f) selected topics on human rights; (g) international humanitarian law;
(h) international criminal law; and (i) international refugee law.

26. The methodology used in these special seminars places emphasis on the
practical aspects of the topics, including case studies, and encourages the
active participation of the fellows.

27. Under the Programme, introductory seminars were arranged in 1996 and 1997
on the work of the International Court of Justice, as well as study-visits to
the Permanent Court of Arbitration, the Hague Conference on Private
International Law, the Iran-United States Claims Tribunal, the International
Tribunal for the Prosecution of Persons Responsible for Serious Violations of
International Humanitarian Law Committed in the Territory of the Former
Yugoslavia since 1991, and the Houses of Parliament of the Netherlands.

28. No regional refresher courses were organized in 1996 or 1997 in the absence
of voluntary contributions and of a host country.

3. Activities of the Office of Legal Affairs

(a) Public international law and other activities

29. As in the past, the Office of Legal Affairs of the United Nations
Secretariat, and in particular its Codification Division, continued to perform
various functions connected with the goals of the Programme.

30. The Office, in cooperation with UNITAR, made the various arrangements
relating to the general orientation of the Fellowship Programme in International
Law, such as the selection of fellows and the lecturers for the Programme. 
Close consultations were maintained between the Codification Division and UNITAR
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so as to ensure the implementation of the guidelines for the Fellowship
Programme as approved by the General Assembly.

31. The Office of Legal Affairs received and assigned interns to participate in
activities related to some of its projects. The Office selects interns and
arranges for the duration and type of their training and assigns them to
projects in which an intern has a special interest. Interns bear all their
financial expenses.

32. Staff members of the Office of Legal Affairs, through arrangements made by
the Office of Communications and Public Information, have lectured at
Headquarters on various aspects of international law and the law of
international organizations to different audiences, including foreign office
officials, parliamentarians, teachers and university students, as well as to
members of governmental and non-governmental organizations.

33. The Codification Division assists in the dissemination of information
regarding the work of the United Nations on the codification and progressive
development of international law, as well as on some aspects regarding its
application. A summary of the activities of the Sixth Committee and its
subsidiary organs are being posted on the United Nations home page of the
Internet, on a regular basis. The report of the International Law Commission on
the work of its forty-eighth (1996) session16 has also been posted, and efforts
are being made by the Division to place on the Internet other legal materials in
the field of public international law, including summaries of the recent
decisions of the International Court of Justice and the legal opinions beginning
with the 1993 United Nations Juridical Yearbook. In cooperation with the United
Nations Dag Hammarskjöld Library, the Codification Division will undertake to
prepare abstracts of selected legal materials for inputting into the Global
Legal Information Network (GLIN),17 an automated database of statutes and
regulations that originate from countries in the Americas, Europe, Africa and
Asia, which are available to delegations and Secretariat members through GLIN. 
The Division for Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea is now providing
information to its sub-site on the home page, which includes information on
legal aspects of the marine environment, marine resources, activities of other
organizations and bodies in the area of oceans and the law of the sea, relevant
international and regional agreements, settlement of disputes and extensive
lists of documents and publications aimed at a better understanding of the legal
regime as contained in the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea. 
(See also the information contained in section 5 below.)

         (b) Activities concerning the law of the sea and ocean affairs:
              the Hamilton Shirley Amerasinghe Memorial Fellowship

34. The Division for Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea contributes to the
promotion and wider dissemination of international law, as well as the
acquisition of additional knowledge of the law of the sea, inter alia, by the
annual award of the Hamilton Shirley Amerasinghe Memorial Fellowship on the Law
of the Sea.18 
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35. The fellowship provides an opportunity to fellows to advance in their
chosen professions or vocations by expanding their knowledge and attaining a
better understanding of and greater specialization in the fields of study
related to the law of the sea and its implementation. The candidates for the
fellowship must have a degree in law, marine science, political science, ocean
management, administration of ports or in related disciplines. They must have
at least five years of work-related experience.

36. The fellowship is awarded by the Under-Secretary-General for Legal Affairs,
the Legal Counsel, on the recommendations of the Advisory Panel.19 

37. The universities and institutions participating in the programme are: 
Centre for Oceans Law and Policy, University of Virginia, United States;
Dalhousie Law School, Halifax, Canada; Faculty of Law, University of Oxford,
United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland; Graduate Institute of
International Studies, Geneva; Institute of Maritime Law, University of
Southampton, United Kingdom; Marine Policy Center, Woods Hole Oceanographic
Institution, Massachusetts, United States; Netherlands Institute for the Law of
the Sea, University of Utrecht, Netherlands; Research Centre for International
Law, University of Cambridge, United Kingdom; Rhodes Academy of Oceans Law and
Policy, Rhodes, Greece; School of Law, University of Georgia, United States;
School of Law, University of Miami, United States; School of Law, University of
Washington, United States; and William S. Richardson School of Law, University
of Hawaii, United States.

38. The annual award under the fellowship programme provides successful fellows
with facilities for postgraduate-level study and research in the field of law of
the sea, its implementation and related marine affairs. They may do so at any
of the participating universities, which provide facilities for the successful
candidates to pursue their academic research and studies for three to six months
free of tuition, followed by an internship period of up to three months with the
Division.

39. The fellowship is publicized globally and applications are received in
response to invitations extended through the offices of the resident
representatives of the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) and through
the United Nations information centres. The selection of candidates is subject
to a two-stage process. The preliminary stage of review of the individual
applications and nominations, which are received from Governments, governmental
agencies, institutions and other bodies, is carried out by the Division for
Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea in cooperation with the Codification
Division of the Office of Legal Affairs. A shortlist of candidates is drawn up
for evaluation by an Advisory Panel. Twelve awards have been made since 1986.

40. The United Kingdom, in responding to General Assembly resolution 49/28 of
6 December 1994, once again offered £15,000 to fund a fellowship for the 1996/97
academic year under the programme. In making the donation, the United Kingdom
made a special request that the candidate should be chosen from a developing
country and should carry out a programme of advanced study and research at the
graduate level at a university in the United Kingdom followed by an internship
period with the Division.
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41. As a result of the offer from the United Kingdom, it was possible to award
one fellowship in 1995, to be implemented in 1996/97.20 

42. The Advisory Panel welcomed the contribution. While extending its
appreciation to the Government of the United Kingdom, the Panel once more
expressed the hope that this could become a tradition as a continuing commitment
on the part of the United Kingdom and urged other countries to consider
following the example of the United Kingdom.

43. The fellowship provides for the cost of round-trip air travel of the
successful fellow from his/her home country to the chosen university and
thereafter to United Nations Headquarters in New York and back to his/her home
country. Appropriate subsistence is also paid to the fellow while at the
university and during the internship period with the United Nations, Division
for Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea, in New York, in accordance with
established United Nations rates for fellowships. Attempts have been made to
fund the annual fellowships from the interest accrued under the fellowship fund. 
In the last several years, however, the contributions have dropped and it has
become necessary to draw upon capital in order to maintain the fellowship.

44. Individuals from the following countries have been recipients of the
fellowship: Nepal (1986), United Republic of Tanzania (1987), Chile (1988),
Saint Lucia (1989), Sao Tome and Principe (1990), Croatia (1991), Thailand
(1992), Kenya (1993),21 Seychelles and Cameroon (1994), Tonga (1995) and
Indonesia (1996).

45. The Advisory Panel, chaired by Professor John Norton Moore, noted that, as
in previous years, the candidates were all of a very high calibre and
recommended that efforts be continued to acquire additional funding for
fellowships from philanthropic and other institutions and to encourage
universities to award fellowships to all finalists in the programme. Along
these lines, on the basis of the Panel's endorsement, selected candidates are
designated as "finalists" in consideration for the award and are encouraged to
use this information in applying directly to universities for fellowship
consideration. In this connection, the Rhodes Academy of Oceans Law and Policy
in Greece has invited applications for its programme from the 14 finalists for
the tenth award.

46. The Panel also urged the Under-Secretary-General, the Legal Counsel, to
explore the possibility of increasing the endowment so that the interest earned
therefrom would enable more than one fellowship to be awarded per year.

47. The Advisory Panel will meet later in 1997 to recommend a candidate for the
twelfth award. Thereafter the award will be announced by the Under-Secretary-
General for Legal Affairs, the Legal Counsel.

(c) Activities concerning international trade law

48. The activities of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law
(UNCITRAL) and its secretariat (International Trade Law Branch of the United
Nations Office of Legal Affairs) are designed primarily to acquaint lawyers,
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government officials and scholars, particularly from developing countries, with
the work of UNCITRAL and with the legal texts that have emanated from its work. 
In doing so, the secretariat has kept in mind the decision of the Commission at
its fourteenth session, in 1981, that a major purpose of the training and
assistance activities should be the promotion of texts that have been prepared
by the Commission.22 

49. The Commission, pursuant to General Assembly resolutions 50/47 of
11 December 1995 and 51/161 of 16 December 1996, organized seminars and symposia
in many developing countries.23 In the aforementioned resolutions, the Assembly
had appealed to Governments, the relevant United Nations organs, organizations,
institutions and individuals, in order to ensure full participation by all
Member States in the sessions of the Commission and its working groups, to make
voluntary contributions to the trust fund for travel assistance to developing
countries that were members of the Commission, at their request and in
consultation with the Secretary-General and, where appropriate, to the financing
of special projects, and otherwise to assist the secretariat of the Commission
in financing and organizing seminars and symposia, in particular in developing
countries, and in the award of fellowships to candidates from developing
countries to enable them to participate in such seminars and symposia. The
Assembly also appealed to the United Nations Development Programme and other
bodies responsible for development assistance, such as the International Bank
for Reconstruction and Development and the European Bank for Reconstruction and
Development, as well as to Governments in their bilateral aid programmes, to
support the training and technical assistance programme of the Commission and to
cooperate and coordinate their activities with those of the Commission.

50. The Secretariat continued with the internship programme and received 11
interns in 1996 and 8 in 1997.

                     4. Cooperation with other organizations

51. Several international organizations and institutions24 have continued to
participate as observers in various meetings of United Nations bodies dealing
with the progressive development of international law and its codification. On
9 October 1996, a joint meeting of the members of the Asian-African Legal
Consultative Committee and the legal advisers of the permanent missions of
Member States to the United Nations in New York was held in cooperation with the
Secretariat to discuss a number of topics of mutual interest.

5. Publications

(a) United Nations Treaty Series

52. The Treaty Section is progressively implementing a comprehensive
computerization programme to facilitate the effective and timely dissemination
of treaty information from the United Nations Treaty Series through the global
electronic gateways.25 Furthermore, a new database/workflow system is being
developed to reduce the processing time for treaties submitted for registration
with the Secretariat, and to expedite their publication process, including a
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desktop publication capability.26 It is hoped that these measures will assist
significantly in reducing the existing backlog in the publication of the Treaty
Series and lead to considerable savings of resources.

53. The Summary of Practice of the Secretary-General as Depositary of
Multilateral Treaties (ST/LEG/8) was translated into French in 1997 and the
French version will be released shortly.

(b) United Nations Juridical Yearbook

54. Publication of the United Nations Juridical Yearbook is proceeding after
interruption owing to the financial crisis. The 1990 and 1986 editions appeared
in 1993 and 1994, respectively, and the 1991 edition appeared in November 1996. 
The 1987, 1992 and 1993 are in the press (the 1993 edition for the first time
contains an index). The 1994 edition has been submitted for publication. 
Efforts are under way to submit the 1988 edition by the end of 1997, and the
1995 and 1989 editions in 1998. Thereafter, work on the subsequent editions
will continue. A cumulative index of selected legal opinions of the Secretariat
of the United Nations as published in the United Nations Juridical Yearbooks
(1962 to 1986 and 1990) has also been issued in 1997. Furthermore, work on a
cumulative index for the entire series of the yearbooks is almost completed. 
Efforts are also under way to place the recent legal opinions on the Internet.

(c) United Nations Reports of International Arbitral Awards

55. The Codification Division of the Office of Legal Affairs has prepared
volumes 20 and 21 of the United Nations Reports of International Arbitral
Awards. Volume 20 of this publication containing three arbitral awards was
published in 1996.27 Volume 21, again containing three arbitral awards, is in
the press and it is expected to be published in 1997. Volume 22 is in
preparation by the Division.

(d) Other publications

56. The fifth edition of The Work of the International Law Commission, prepared
by the Codification Division, was published in May 1996. The proceedings of the
United Nations Congress on Public International Law is published under the title
International Law as a Language for International Relations (1996). In
accordance with the programme of activities for the third term (1995-1996) of
the Decade, approved by the General Assembly in its resolution 49/50 of
9 December 1994, the Division has undertaken the updating of the publication
Summaries of the Judgments, Advisory Opinions and Orders of the International
Court of Justice (1949-1991) covering the period 1992-1996. The Secretariat has
placed summaries of the 1992-1996 decisions (in English) of the Court on the
Internet. As a contribution to the Decade, members of the International Law
Commission have published, with the assistance of the Codification Division, a
collection of essays on public international law entitled International Law on
the Eve of the Twenty-first Century (1997). The Division for Ocean Affairs and
the Law of the Sea has published during 1996-1997 Law of the Sea Bulletin
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(Nos. 30 to 35), which updates information relating to the law of the sea and
marine affairs including national legislation, bilateral and multilateral
treaties, and the decisions of international courts and arbitral tribunals; the
Law of the Sea Information Circular (Nos. 2 to 5), which contains information on
any action taken by States parties in implementing the United Nations Convention
on the Law of the Sea; and the annual selected bibliography on the law of the
sea.28 Mention should also be made in this context of the UN Chronicle, which
frequently includes information on the current legal activities of the United
Nations.

6. Distribution of United Nations legal publications

57. Pursuant to paragraph 116 of the 1995 report of the Secretary-General on
the Programme of Assistance (A/50/726) and paragraph 1 of General Assembly
resolution 50/43 authorizing its implementation, copies of United Nations legal
publications issued during 1996 have been provided to the institutions in
developing countries that have been receiving such publications under the
Programme and to other institutions in a number of countries, in particular in
the developing countries, for which requests for such publications have been
made by the Member States concerned. The International Court of Justice
continued to provide copies of its publications to institutions receiving
assistance under the Programme.

7. Fellowships offered at national institutions

58. The United Nations Secretariat publicizes requests for fellowship offers
for the study of international law at national institutions. During 1996, the
United Kingdom submitted an offer of research/training fellowships sponsored by
the Nuffield Foundation in the area of "Law Reform and Initiative in
Professional Legal Education" to be taken up at the Institute of Advanced Legal
Studies, University of London.

                B. Activities of the United Nations Institute for
                    Training and Research

59. In addition to cooperation with Office of Legal Affairs in organizing the
Fellowship Programme, as referred to in section A.2. above, UNITAR has carried
out a number of activities related to the teaching, study, dissemination and
wider appreciation of international law.

International Court of Justice - Colloquium on the celebration of the fiftieth
anniversary of the Court

60. The International Court of Justice and UNITAR co-sponsored a colloquium on
the celebration of the fiftieth anniversary of the Court, entitled "Increasing
the effectiveness of the Court", held at the Peace Palace at The Hague in
April 1996. Attending the colloquium were eminent scholars of the Court, legal
advisers from States Members of the United Nations and the judges of the Court. 
The proceedings of the colloquium are being published in 1997.
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UNITAR International Peace Academy fellowship programme in peacemaking and
preventive diplomacy

61. The fellowship programme offers advanced training in conflict analysis,
negotiation and mediation to international and national civil servants who wish
to learn or refine these skills. The programme is based on the latest knowledge
in the field and is taught by distinguished and expert faculty from both
academic and applied settings, as well as by current and former staff of the
United Nations Secretariat.

62. The programme is organized for a period of two months and is available to
middle-level and senior-level Professional staff from the substantive
departments and agencies of the United Nations, staff from regional
organizations, diplomatic staff from foreign ministries and relevant personnel
from non-governmental humanitarian organizations.

Workshop on Procedures for the Settlement of Trade Disputes at the World Trade
Organization (WTO)

63. This one-week workshop is organized on an annual basis for the benefit of
members of permanent missions accredited to the United Nations Office at Geneva. 
The 1996 workshop took place in September.

64. The objective of the workshop is to explain the WTO dispute settlement
procedures, including conciliation and arbitration.

Training on legal aspects of debt and financial management

65. This programme seeks to provide training in legal aspects of debt and
financial management in countries of sub-Saharan Africa, the newly independent
Central Asian republics, and North and South Asia, as well as in the Middle
East. A range of subregional seminars and targeted in-depth follow-up workshops
(along with institution-building measures) will be implemented in the
participants' countries to sensitize and/or train senior officers, middle-level
managers, law professors and lawyers in legal aspects of debt management. The
training programme will also establish facilities in selected countries to
provide training on a continuing basis, both nationally and subregionally.

Preparation of UNITAR Correspondence Instruction Programme in International
Environmental Law

66. UNITAR's latest initiative with regard to the training and dissemination of
international law is the development of a Training Programme in International
Environmental Law, in partnership with the Commission on Environmental Law of
the International Union for the Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources
(World Conservation Union). Correspondence instruction will be the central
component of the programme in order to reach large numbers of people in both
governmental and non-governmental organizations from countries throughout the
world. This self-study programme applies a baseline approach and intends to
complement existing training efforts in the field.
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67. The correspondence instruction will be supplemented by specialized
follow-up workshops and seminars held at the regional or subregional level with
selected efforts for environmental law capacity-building at the national level.

                 C. Activities of the United Nations Educational,
                     Scientific and Cultural Organization

68. UNESCO in conjunction with the Société française pour le droit
international prepared a document on teaching and research in the field of human
rights at the higher education level for French-speaking countries. The
document covers present teaching programmes and subject courses taught at
universities as well as research and themes covered. It is the result of the
"Journées d'études" organized by the Société française pour le droit
international on 20 January 1996 at UNESCO headquarters in which scholars,
teachers and researchers from industrialized as well as developing countries
discussed the status of teaching and research, and considered measures aimed at
developing human rights education at the university level.

69. UNESCO continued to carry out activities in the field of international law
in 1995 and 1996:

(a) UNESCO World Directory of Human Rights Research and Training
Institutions. The third edition (1995), prepared on the basis of information
received by UNESCO in response to a revised questionnaire, took into account
recent developments and trends in the field of human rights, including
procedures for their protection. The Directory contains a country index and
provides information notably on research themes and on specialists working in
the field of human rights as well as on international cooperation. The 1995
edition has 368 entries: 301 national institutions and 67 regional and
international institutions. It is intended to aid in establishing collaboration
among institutions and creating networks of research and training institutions
that specialists and non-specialists can all contribute to the promotion and
protection of human rights.

(b) The struggle against discrimination. A collection of international
instruments adopted by the United Nations system, 1996.

(c) Human rights:  Major international instruments (Status as at
31 May 1997). This publication offers reviews of the instruments adopted by the
United Nations, its specialized agencies and other international organizations.

(d) Chairs on human rights, democracy and peace established in
1996-1997:29 

1996

Austria: UNESCO Chair on Peace, Human Rights and Democracy at the European
University Centre for Peace Studies, September 1996;

Brazil: UNESCO Chair on Education for Peace, Human Rights, Democracy and
Tolerance, at the University of São Paulo, January 1996;
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Madagascar: UNESCO Chair for Peace, Democracy and Development at the
University of Fiarantsoa, June 1996;

Morocco: UNESCO Chair on Education, Training and Research for Human Rights
at the University Mohammed V of Rabat, March 1996;

South Africa: UNESCO (Oliver Tambo) Chair of Human Rights at the
University of Fort Hare, March 1996.

1997

Belarus: UNESCO Chair in the Culture of Peace and Democracy at the
National Institute of Higher Education of the Republic of Belarus, Minsk,
May 1997;

Georgia: UNESCO Chair on a Culture of Peace and Democracy at the State
Pedagogical University, Tbilisi, February 1997;

Greece: UNESCO Chair on Education for Human Rights and Peace at the
Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, April 1997;

Mexico: UNESCO Chair for Human Rights at the Faculty of Political and
Social Sciences of the National Autonomous University of Mexico, February 1997.

Palestinian Authority: UNESCO Chair in Human Rights, Democracy and Peace
at An Najah National University, June 1997.

Russian Federation: UNESCO Chair on a Culture of Peace and Democracy of
Moscow, February 1997.

             D. Other activities reported by States and international
                 organizations concerning the teaching, study,
                 dissemination and wider appreciation of international
                 law pursuant to General Assembly resolutions 50/44
                 and 51/157

70. The reports of the Secretary-General to the General Assembly at its
fifty-first and fifty-second sessions on the agenda item entitled "United
Nations Decade of International Law"30 contained an analytical compilation of
other activities reported by States and international organizations carried out
in implementation of chapter IV of the programme of activities for the third and
the final terms (1995-1996 and 1997-1999) of the Decade.

71. Those activities have been grouped under eight headings: promotion of the
United Nations Programme of Assistance in the Teaching, Study, Dissemination and
Wider Appreciation of International Law; promotion of the teaching of
international law for students and teachers at schools and at higher education
levels and international cooperation for that purpose; organization of and
participation in international and regional seminars and symposia for experts on
international law; training in international law for legal professionals and
government officials organized by States and international organizations;
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publication of the practice of States and international and regional
organizations in the field of international law; publication by States and
international organizations of international legal instruments and legal
studies; wider publication of the judgements and advisory opinions of
international courts and tribunals and summaries thereof; and publication by
international organizations of treaties concluded under their auspices,
publication of the United Nations Treaty Series and the United Nations Juridical
Yearbook.

72. Chapters of the above-mentioned reports on the questions of promotion and
dissemination of international law should be considered an integral part of the
present report.

  III. GUIDELINES AND RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING EXECUTION
   OF THE PROGRAMME IN THE BIENNIUM 1998-1999

A. General observations

73. In paragraph 16 of General Assembly resolution 50/43, the General Assembly
requested the Secretary-General to report to it at its fifty-second session on
the implementation of the Programme during the period 1996-1997 and, following
consultations with the Advisory Committee on the Programme, to submit
recommendations regarding the execution of the Programme in subsequent years. 
The guidelines and recommendations requested by the Assembly are presented in
the following paragraphs. In formulating the guidelines and recommendations,
account has been taken of the fact that in resolution 50/43 the General Assembly
did not provide new budgetary resources for the Programme but relied instead on
financing such activities from the existing overall level of appropriations and
voluntary contributions from States. Therefore, one general recommendation is
that the United Nations and other agencies continue the current activities under
the Programme and develop and expand them if new funds become available through
voluntary contributions. New activities should only be undertaken if the
overall level of appropriations or voluntary contributions make them possible.

B. Activities of the United Nations

74. Geneva International Law Seminar. It is expected that, if sufficient
voluntary contributions from States continue to be made, new sessions of the
Seminar will be held in 1998 and 1999 in conjunction with those of the
International Law Commission. Scheduling of the sessions of the Seminar should
be done in such a way as to make it possible to provide the Seminar with
adequate services, including interpretation as required.

75. Public international law and other activities. During the biennium
1998-1999, the Office of Legal Affairs and its Codification Division are
expected to continue performing the various functions connected with the goals
of the Programme, as described in the present report, namely, participation in
the International Law Fellowship Programme; training of interns; lecturing on
international law topics; secretariat functions to the Advisory Committee and to
the Sixth Committee on the item concerning the United Nations Programme of
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Assistance; and dissemination of information regarding the codification and
progressive development of international law and the United Nations Decade of
International Law. With regard to the training of interns, geographical
distribution is duly borne in mind in selecting interns and, at the same time,
existing possibilities are fully taken advantage of, irrespective of
nationality.

76. Activities concerning the law of the sea and ocean affairs; the Hamilton
Shirley Amerasinghe Memorial Fellowship. The Office of Legal Affairs will
continue to award at least one fellowship annually, in accordance with the rules
and guidelines referred to in paragraphs 35 and 39 above.

77. Activities concerning international trade law. The steps to promote
training and assistance in international trade law are of particular concern to
developing countries. The Secretary-General, through the International Trade
Law Branch of the Office of Legal Affairs, will take the requisite action during
the biennium 1998-1999 in order to implement the recommendations addressed to
him in this regard by UNCITRAL and the General Assembly.

78. Publications. It is expected that the United Nations Secretariat will
continue its efforts to reduce the backlog of the United Nations Treaty Series
and of the United Nations Juridical Yearbook in accordance with the plan of
action referred to in paragraphs 52 and 54 above. Efforts should also be
continued by the United Nations Secretariat to ensure the publication of matters
of legal interest through the Internet on the United Nations home page and
through other electronic media.

79. Provision of United Nations legal publications. Copies of United Nations
legal publications issued during 1998-1999 will be provided to the institutions
in developing countries that have been receiving such publications under the
Programme and to other institutions in the developing countries for which
requests for such publications are made by the Member States concerned. Each
new request shall be reviewed on its own merits and the availability of the
legal publication in question shall also be taken into account.

80. Fellowships and scholarships offered at national institutions. Information
received from Governments regarding the fellowships and scholarships offered at
national institutions will, at the request of those Governments, be circulated
to all Member States.

81. International Law Fellowship Programme. For the reasons spelled out in
paragraphs 12 and 15 above, the implementation of the International Law
Fellowship Programme should be carefully evaluated in order to make it as
effective and as efficient as possible. A number of fellowships, to be
determined in the light of the above-mentioned review, should continue to be
awarded each year under the United Nations regular budget. Additional
fellowships may also be awarded from the Trust Fund of the Programme of
Assistance, depending on the amount of the voluntary contributions received each
year and taking into account the needed protection against irregularities in the
flow of voluntary contributions.
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82. The Programme should also be open to a limited number of observers whose
Governments are willing to cover the expenses of their observers.

83. Extreme caution should be used in the allocation of funds from the Trust
Fund to finance administrative and other expenses of the Fellowship Programme. 
As in previous years, it is to be stressed that guidelines contained in General
Assembly resolutions should be followed, in particular the desirability of
using, as far as possible, the resources and facilities made available by Member
States, international organizations and others; as well as the need, in
appointing lecturers for the seminars of the Fellowship Programme to secure
representation of the major legal systems and to ensure balance among various
geographical regions.

84. As in previous years, in the implementation of the Fellowship Programme,
maximum use should be made of existing human and material resources of the
Organization so as to achieve the best possible results within a policy of
maximum financial restraint. Every effort should be made to enhance and
maintain the high quality of the lecturers and the seminars. To the extent
possible, teaching experts for the seminars should be selected from among the
staff of the Organization, thus reducing to a minimum consultants' fees and
making full use of the expertise of Organization staff in international law and
related areas.

85. The Fellowship Programme has so far been organized bilingually, in English
and in French. In addition to the administrative difficulties inherent in such
an arrangement and in ensuring the quality of the Programme, bilingual seminars
are very costly. The Secretary-General recommends that, beginning with the
biennium 1998-1999, the Fellowship Programme be conducted alternately in English
and in French. This recommendation is based on financial considerations as well
as concerns for the improvement of the quality of the Programme. Bilingual
seminars are more costly to organize than are monolingual seminars. Conducting
seminars in one language would allow for a saving of approximately $26,000 per
biennium. Taking into account the financial constraints under which the
Organization is operating and which are clearly affecting the Programme, the
promised saving would allow more fellowships to be granted to deserving fellows
from developing countries.

86. In addition, monolingual seminars would increase the possibilities for
enhancing the quality of the Programme. Currently, because the seminars cannot
be run without including bilingual lecturers, the choice of lecturers is
relatively limited. Bilingual lecturers teach eight training sessions per week,
two sessions alternately in English and French each day with a break of 1 hour
and 30 minutes in between. Owing to this heavy workload, lecturers are
increasingly reluctant to accept teaching appointments on a bilingual basis. In
addition, monolingual seminars would allow a wider choice of lecturers as well
as topics.

87. Furthermore, when the same topics are taught by two different lecturers
(one in English, the other in French), as is often the case at present, the
approach, contents and training materials for the same subject can vary
considerably between the two linguistic groups. This has occasionally caused
concern among the fellows as well as the lecturers themselves. A monolingual
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seminar would avoid this problem. In short, monolingual courses are more
efficient and more effective.

88. Upon the invitation of the Office of Legal Affairs, UNITAR should continue
to participate in those aspects of the Fellowship Programme more in keeping with
its organizational capabilities and with the guidelines set out above.

89. United Nations Audiovisual Library in International Law. One of the basic
and effective ways of disseminating and engendering a wider appreciation of
international law is through teaching. Efforts should be made: (a) to assist
States and, in particular, developing States and their universities and
institutions of higher studies in incorporating international law courses into
their curricula; and (b) to assist States in providing training opportunities in
international law for government officials who are dealing with questions of
international law in the course of their work. One cost-effective means of such
assistance is through the preparation and distribution of audiovisual tapes. 
The Secretary-General proposes to create a United Nations Audiovisual Library in
International Law. This library will collect and produce tapes useful for
training and teaching international law and will be open to States and their
educational institutions. A detailed proposal for the library is contained in
the annex to the present report.

  IV. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS OF UNITED
  NATIONS PARTICIPATION IN THE PROGRAMME

A. Biennium 1996-1997

90. Among the activities carried out under the Programme during 1996-1997, the
following items were related to allocations of the regular budget: the supply
of United Nations legal publications to institutions in developing countries;
and the provision of a number of international law fellowships, determined in
the light of the overall resources for the Programme (General Assembly
resolution 50/43, para. 2 (a)).

91. The cost of the handling and shipping of United Nations legal publications
to institutions in developing countries has been covered under the relevant
sections of the programme budget for the biennium 1996-1997 relating to
Conference services, Distribution Section, and to Administration and management,
Support services, Headquarters, Mail operations.

92. The actual cost of producing the publications falls under the respective
allocations for the substantive programmes to which each publication belongs.

93. As for the cost of provision by the United Nations of a number of
fellowships determined in the light of the overall resources for the Programme,
a total of $358,200 was appropriated from regular budget sources under
section 6, Legal activities, subprogramme 3, Progressive development and
codification of international law, of the programme budget for the biennium
1996-1997.31 Pursuant to General Assembly resolutions 50/214 and 50/215 A of
23 December 1995, the budget for the Office of Legal Affairs was reduced by
15 per cent. In order to maintain the usual number of fellows for the
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International Law Fellowship Programme, $7,900 was withdrawn from the Trust Fund
for the programme.

94. In accordance with paragraph 14 of General Assembly resolution 50/43,
whereby the Assembly requested Member States, interested organizations and
individuals to make voluntary contributions towards the financing of the
Programme, the Secretary-General addressed a note on 8 January 1996 and again on
12 February 1997 to Member States drawing their attention to paragraphs 2 (a)
and 13 to 15 of resolution 50/43, paragraph 9 of resolution 47/32 and
paragraphs 15 and 16 of resolution 46/50.

95. In that connection, subsequent to the issuance of the 1995 report of the
Secretary-General (A/50/726), a contribution of $3,200 was received from Greece
and $1,080 was received from Cyprus for the International Law Fellowship
Programme.

96. For the Geneva International Law Seminar, the Governments of the following
countries made contributions in 1996: Cyprus $1,080, Denmark $12,527.21,
Finland $5,441.77, Hungary $3,389.83, Iceland $1,000, Japan $20,000, Norway
$5,000, and Switzerland $8,474.58. In 1997, the following countries made
contributions: Denmark $10,902.58, Finland $5,048.81, Germany $11,065.82,
Iceland $1,000, Norway $5,000, and Switzerland $10,344.

97. For the Hamilton Shirley Amerasinghe Fellowship on the Law of the Sea, in
1996 the Governments of the following countries made contributions: Cyprus
$1,080, Sri Lanka $1,000, and United Kingdom $25,000. In 1997, the following
countries made contributions: Cyprus $990, and Sri Lanka $1,000.

98. For the UNCITRAL symposia, the Governments of the following countries made
contributions in 1996: France $26,574.59, Philippines $500, and Switzerland
$39,709.30. In 1997, the Government of Switzerland made a contribution of
$34,060.04.

99. No contributions were received during 1996-1997 for regional refresher
courses.

B. Biennium 1998-1999

100. Assuming that the recommendations in paragraph 79 above regarding the
provision of legal publications are adopted, the cost of handling and shipping
the United Nations legal publications issued in 1998 and 1999 would be covered,
as in previous years, by the estimates under the sections of the proposed
programme budget for the biennium 1998-1999 relating to section 27 D, Support
services, Distribution Section and Mail operations (see A/52/303, chap. II and
annex I).

101. With regard to the provision of fellowships within the International Law
Fellowship Programme during the biennium and possibly of travel grants for
participants in regional refresher courses during 1998 or 1999, an amount of
$334,900 is included in the proposed programme budget for the biennium
1998-1999,32 under section 6 (Legal activities, progressive development and
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codification of international law), assuming that the General Assembly approves
the guidelines and recommendations on those programmes.

102. The Secretary-General would repeat his efforts, if the General Assembly so
decides, in requesting voluntary contributions to the Programme. It is proposed
that, as in past years, the funds accruing from such contributions have, as a
main goal, subject to considerations of a practical nature, the increase of the
number of fellowship grants to candidates from developing countries in addition
to the minimum that would be authorized by the General Assembly under the
appropriations from the regular budget.

          V. MEETINGS OF THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON THE UNITED NATIONS
              PROGRAMME OF ASSISTANCE IN THE TEACHING, STUDY,
              DISSEMINATION AND WIDER APPRECIATION OF INTERNATIONAL LAW

A. Membership of the Advisory Committee

103. In accordance with paragraph 17 of General Assembly resolution 50/43, the
membership of the Advisory Committee for the period 1 January 1996 to
31 December 1999 is as follows: Canada, Colombia, Cyprus, Czech Republic,
Ethiopia, France, Germany, Ghana, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Italy, Jamaica,
Kenya, Lebanon, Malaysia, Mexico, Nigeria, Pakistan, Portugal, Russian
Federation, Sudan, Trinidad and Tobago, Ukraine, United Republic of Tanzania,
United States and Uruguay.

  B. Consideration of the report by the Advisory Committee
 at its thirty-first and thirty-second sessions

104. In paragraph 16 of its resolution 50/43, the General Assembly requested the
Secretary-General to report to the Assembly at its fifty-second session on the
implementation of the Programme during 1996 and 1997.

105. As part of the preparation of the report requested under the above
resolution, the Secretary-General prepared an interim report covering the
activities carried out during 1996 by the various bodies that participated in
the execution of the Programme, and a draft report covering the activities
carried out in 1997.

106. At the thirty-first session of the Advisory Committee on 11 December 1996,
the representatives of the following members of the Committee were present: 
Canada, Colombia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Ethiopia, Germany, Ghana, Iran
(Islamic Republic of), Italy, Jamaica, Kenya, Lebanon, Malaysia, Mexico,
Pakistan, Portugal, Russian Federation, Sudan, Trinidad and Tobago, Ukraine,
United States and Uruguay. The representative of the United Kingdom was granted
permission by the Committee to participate as an observer. Representatives of
UNESCO and the Division for Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea also attended. 
At the thirty-second session of the Advisory Committee, held on 16 October 1997,
the representatives of the following members of the Committee were present: 
Canada, Colombia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Ethiopia, France, Ghana, Iran (Islamic
Republic of), Italy, Jamaica, Kenya, Lebanon, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan,
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Portugal, Russian Federation, Trinidad and Tobago, Ukraine, United Republic of
Tanzania, United States and Uruguay. Representatives of UNESCO and the Division
for Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea also attended.

107. The thirty-first and the thirty-second sessions of the Advisory Committee
were chaired by Mr. Eric Odoi-Amin (Ghana).

108. In the absence of the Legal Counsel of the United Nations, Mr. Roy S. Lee,
Director of the Codification Division of the Office of Legal Affairs,
represented the Secretary-General. Ms. Mahnoush H. Arsanjani, Senior Legal
Officer, Codification Division of the Office of Legal Affairs, acted as
Secretary of the Advisory Committee.

109. The Advisory Committee considered the Secretary-General's interim report
for 1996 at its thirty-first session.

110. As regards the Geneva International Law Seminar, questions were raised
concerning the selection process and the nationalities of the beneficiaries of
the Seminar. The necessity of having interpretation services for the Seminar
was emphasized, but at the same time concern was expressed over the Seminar's
incurring any additional costs.

111. Concerning the section on the activities of the Office of Legal Affairs,
interest was expressed in the activities connected with the Internet. The view
was expressed that dissemination of information via the Internet was a cost-
effective way of allowing a larger number of States to gain access to a variety
of legal material. It was suggested that the information under the United
Nations home page should be enhanced, and that more information on the Law of
the Sea sub-site and on the GLIN project should be provided, which has been
done.

112. Regarding the Hamilton Shirley Amerasinghe Memorial Fellowship, it was
suggested that other avenues, other than UNDP field offices and United Nations
information centres, be considered for the distribution of information on the
fellowship, such as through the Ministries of Foreign Affairs. Questions were
raised over the selection process connected with the UNCITRAL seminars and
briefing missions, answers to which are provided in the appropriate section of
the present report.

113. Several issues were raised concerning the International Law Fellowship
Programme, including questions on the criteria applied in the selection of
candidates. It was suggested that since one of the criteria was equitable
representation of males and females, these statistics should be indicated in the
report. In response to the question as to how the observers were selected, it
was pointed out that they must meet the same qualifications as the other
participants, but they must pay their own costs. In response to questions on
why only scheme (c) of the Programme was used, it was explained that schemes
(a) and (b) would entail greater costs. It was suggested that the subjects of
intellectual property and peace-building be considered as seminar topics in the
future.
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114. Support was expressed for an audiovisual library. Several suggestions were
made and have been incorporated into the text of the proposal contained in the
annex to the present report.

115. The Advisory Committee considered the Secretary-General's draft report for
1997, section by section, and the discussions are summarized below. The
Committee welcomed the style and the format of the report, which shorten the
report, eliminating material that was reproduced elsewhere.

116. As regards the various fellowships under the Programme, some members of the
Committee felt that the report should more clearly indicate the criteria for the
selection of the fellows as well as the composition of the selection committees. 
The report has been accordingly amended. Concern was expressed that there were
no candidates from some countries, or very few from certain regions, and that
priority should, therefore, be given to those candidates. The Secretary of the
Committee explained that the fact that a country had not been represented in a
fellowship programme was duly taken note of by the selection committee. She
further stated that any non-representation might be the result that very few
candidacies meeting the requirements of the fellowships were submitted from
less-represented areas.

117. The wish was also expressed that the courses and seminars associated with
the fellowship programmes could be carried out in other languages other than in
English and French, so as to permit wider participation.

118. It was noted that no regional refresher courses had been organized in 1996
and 1997 because of lack of funding, and it was questioned whether such courses
were needed. The Secretary of the Committee explained that the courses were
typically of a very short duration and were meant to function as a briefing on
current information on a particular topic, or topics, and that under the current
lean financial circumstances they were not given priority.

119. There was a good deal of discussion on the financing of the various
programmes. It was noted that, under the International Law Fellowship
Programme, because of financial constraints only scheme (c) was employed for the
instruction of the fellows, and that ways should be found to offer the other
schemes, which entailed more training but were more costly. Questions were
raised as to whether other sources of funding for these fellowship programmes
and the regional refresher courses could be explored, such as from private
institutions, and even from individuals. The Director stated that this idea was
being discussed with UNITAR, and it was up to the Committee members to support
such alternative funding schemes. It was observed that any private funding
obtained should be devoid of interference in the implementation of the
programmes.

120. Concerning the Office of Legal Affairs internship programme, while it was
recalled that interns bore all their expenses while serving with the Office, the
question was raised as to the possibility of some kind of sponsorship of interns
from developing countries. The Secretary of the Committee stated that the
United Nations Office of Human Resources Management (OHRM) and the various
substantive departments took geographical distribution into account, to the
extent possible, in making intern selections. The Director added that efforts
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were being made to tap into the graduate student population of New York's major
law schools, which were comprised of students from around the world, in another
attempt to diversify the Organization's interns.

121. The information contained in the draft report in the section on the
electronic transmission of United Nations legal publications via the Internet
was well received and was encouraged by the membership. The Director of the
Codification Division commented that it was the intention of the Division to
post more legal data onto the Internet.

122. UNITAR's Correspondence Instruction Programme in International
Environmental Law was welcomed, and the suggestion was made that this type of
programme should be monitored and evaluated for its usefulness. The Secretary
of the Committee stated that this comment, as well as a request to expand the
workshop on trade disputes to include more participants, would be passed on to
UNITAR. 

123. Interest was also expressed over UNESCO's Chairs on human rights, democracy
and peace. The representative from UNESCO explained that the Chairs were the
result of a decision taken in 1991, and there were currently 25 such Chairs. 
She further explained that while UNESCO tried to have a regional balance among
the Chairs, it only acted upon requests which had been evaluated, including as
to the availability of co-financing for the establishment of the Chair at a
particular university, as UNESCO only provided the seed money.

124. As regards section III of the draft report on the guidelines and
recommendations regarding execution of the programme in the biennium 1998-1999,
support was expressed for changing the International Law Fellowship Programme
seminars from bilingual to monolingual sessions to reduce costs. It was noted,
however, that such an arrangement would lessen the cross-cultural exchange
between the two language groups. The Advisory Committee adopted the guidelines
and recommendations on future implementation of the Programme contained in
section III.

125. The proposal for the United Nations Audiovisual Library was approved by the
Committee members. In response to several questions, the Secretary of the
Committee stated that planning for the library was at a very preliminary stage,
that the list of topics of the library tapes in the report was only a working
list and it was intended to collect the tapes in as many United Nations official
languages as possible. It was suggested that perhaps guidelines for library
users should be created and submitted to the Committee membership next year.

126. Regarding section IV on the administrative and financial implications of
United Nations participation in the Programme, there was strong protest by the
Committee members against the reduction of the Programme's budget for the
1998-1999 biennium (from $358,200 to $334,900), which was felt to have been at a
minimum level before the decrease. The view was expressed, moreover, that there
had been no justification for the decrease. Suggestions were made that the
matter of the Programme budget should be taken up in the Fifth and Sixth
Committees, and that alternatives should be explored to increase voluntary
contributions. At the same time, gratitude was expressed to those Governments
which had made voluntary contributions to the Programme.
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Notes

1 The Programme has been continued under relevant resolutions annually
until 1971 and biennially thereafter: resolutions 2204 (XXI) of
16 December 1966, 2313 (XXII) of 14 December 1967, 2464 (XXIII) of 
29 December 1968, 2550 (XXIV) of 12 December 1969, 2698 (XXV) of 
11 December 1970, 2838 (XXVI) of 18 December 1971, 3106 (XXVIII) of 
12 December 1973, 3502 (XXX) of 15 December 1975, 32/146 of 16 December 1977,
34/144 of 17 December 1979, 36/108 of 10 December 1981, 38/129 of
19 December 1983, 40/66 of 11 December 1985, 42/148 of 7 December 1987, 44/28 of
4 December 1989, 46/50 of 9 December 1991, 48/29 of 9 December 1993 and 50/43 of
11 December 1995. Information concerning action taken under the Programme in
previous years is contained in the following reports of the Secretary-General to
the General Assembly: Official Records of the General Assembly, Twenty-first
Session, Annexes, agenda item 86, document A/6492 and Add.1; ibid., Twenty-
second Session, Annexes, agenda item 90, document A/6816; ibid., Twenty-third
Session, Annexes, agenda item 89, document A/7305; ibid., Twenty-fourth Session,
Annexes, agenda item 91, document A/7740; ibid., Twenty-fifth Session, Annexes,
agenda item 90, document A/8130; ibid., Twenty-sixth Session, Annexes, agenda
item 91, document A/8505 and Corr.1 and 2; ibid., Twenty-eighth Session,
Annexes, agenda item 98, document A/9242 and Corr.1; ibid., Thirtieth Session,
Annexes, agenda item 117, document A/10332; ibid., Thirty-second Session,
Annexes, agenda item 114, document A/32/326; ibid., Thirty-fourth Session,
Annexes, agenda item 111, document A/34/693; ibid., Thirty-sixth Session,
Annexes, agenda item 113, document A/36/633; ibid., Thirty-eighth Session,
Annexes, agenda item 122, document A/38/546; ibid., Fortieth Session, Annexes,
agenda item 128, document A/40/893; ibid., Forty-second Session, Annexes, agenda
item 127, document A/42/718; ibid., Forty-fourth Session, Annexes, agenda
item 138, document A/44/712; ibid., Forty-sixth Session, Annexes, agenda
item 124, document A/46/610; A/48/580; and A/50/726.

2 See General Assembly resolution 44/23, preamble and paras. 1 and 2 (d). 
The programmes for the activities commenced during the first (1990-1992), second
(1993-1994), and third (1995-1996) terms of the decade are annexed to General
Assembly resolutions 45/40 of 28 November 1990, 47/32 of 25 November 1992 and
49/50 of 9 December 1994, respectively.

The Codification Division services the Working Group of the Sixth Committee
on the Decade and has been involved in the preparation of the annual reports of
the Secretary-General on the subject.

3 Official Records of the General-Assembly, Fifty-first Session, Supplement
No. 10 (A/51/10), para. 260.

Each year, the Director of the Seminar designates the members to serve on
the Selection Committee, i.e., four members, representing four different
regions, from among legal officers within various departments of the United
Nations Office at Geneva. The chairmanship of the Selection Committee is
traditionally given ad honorem to an independent personality from the academic
world, usually a professor of international law of the Graduate Institute of
International Relations in Geneva.
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The Director of the Seminar acts as the Secretary to the Selection
Committee.

4 Ibid., Fifty-second Session, Supplement No. 10 (A/52/10), para. 248.

5 Ibid., Fifty-first Session, Supplement No. 10 (A/51/10), paras. 262-264;
and ibid., Fifty-second Session, Supplement No. 10 (A/52/10), paras. 250-251.

6 Ibid., Fifty-second session, Supplement No. 10 (A/52/10), para. 256.

7 Ibid., para. 257.

8 Ibid., Fifty-first Session, Supplement No. 10 (A/51/10), para. 270, and
ibid., Fifty-second Session, Supplement No. 10 (A/52/10), para. 258.

9 The Selection Committee consists of senior officials from the Office of
Legal Affairs and UNITAR, and is chaired by the United Nations Legal Counsel.

10 Up to 1992, the operational costs of the Programme were shared between
the Office of Legal Affairs and UNITAR. The fellowships themselves (travel
expenses and per diem) were financed partly from the budgetary allocation for
the Programme of Assistance and partly from a trust fund of voluntary
contributions earmarked for the Programme, whereas the expenses related to
organizational staff and lecturers were borne by UNITAR. In 1993, however, the
General Assembly, in paragraph 5 of its resolution 47/227 of 8 April 1993,
decided that the funding of training programmes held at the specific request of
States Members of the United Nations and members of other United Nations system
organs and specialized agencies should be arranged by the requesting parties. 
On the basis of that paragraph, all aspects of the International Law Fellowship
Programme, including expenses related to organizational staff and lecturers, had
to be financed by the Office of Legal Affairs. As a result, most of the
budgetary allocation for the Programme of Assistance went to cover the costs of
the Fellowship Programme.

11 One candidate was unable to participate owing to hospitalization and the
other could not obtain her visa for the Netherlands. It was too late to replace
these candidates.

12 Under the programme on private international law, the following courses
were offered:

(a) General course: A comparative critique of contemporary approaches and
practices (A. T. von Mehren, Professor at Harvard University);

(b) Facultative choice of law: The procedural status of choice-of-law
rules (T. M. de Boer, Professor at the University of Amsterdam);

(c) North American Free Trade Agreement (A. L. C. de Mestral, Professor at
McGill University);

(d) Law applicable to independent bank guarantees (O. Elwan, Professor at
the University of Heidelberg);
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(e) Arbitrators and the international conventions (P. Fouchard, Professor
at the University of Paris II);

(f) Movable property in private international law (K. Kreuzer, Professor
at the University of Würzburg);

(g) A common inheritance? An examination of the private international law
tradition of the Commonwealth (D. McClean, Professor at the University of
Sheffield);

(h) Citizenship of the European Union, nationality and the status of
aliens (E. Perez Vera, Professor at the Universidad Nacional de Educación a
Distancia).

13 In 1996, the following conducted the Hague special seminars: 
Ms. Laurence Boisson de Chazournes, Legal Department, World Bank, Washington,
D.C.; Ms. Véronique Brion, External Relations Officer, International Tribunal
for the Prosecution of Persons Responsible for Serious Violations of
International Humanitarian Law Committed in the Territory of the Former
Yugoslavia since 1991; Mr. Philippe Couvreur, Secretary of the International
Court of Justice, The Hague; Ms. Yolande Diallo, Chief, Information,
Publications and External Relations, Centre for Human Rights, Geneva;
Mr. Stéphane Doumbé-Bille, Professor of Law, University of Limoges, France;
Mr. Duy, Hague Conference on Private International Law; Mr. Jeffrey Gertler,
Senior Counsellor, Legal Affairs Division, World Trade Organization, Geneva;
Mr. Hans Jonkman, Secretary-General, Permanent Court of Arbitration, The Hague;
H.E. Mr. Abdul G. Koroma, Judge at the International Court of Justice;
Ms. Véronique LeBlanc, Refugee Law Training Officer, Regional Office for the
Benelux Countries and the European Institutions, Office of the United Nations
High Commissioner for Refugees, Brussels; Mr. Nasser Ali Mansourian, Legal
Adviser, Iran-United States Claims Tribunal, The Hague; Ms. Gabrielle Marceau,
Legal Affairs Officer, Legal Affairs Division, World Trade Organization, Geneva;
Mr. Theodor Meron, Charles L. Denison Professor of Law, School of Law, New York
University, New York; Mr. Allahyar Mouri, Legal Officer, Iran-United States
Claims Tribunal, The Hague; Mr. Pélichet, Lawyer, Hague Conference on Private
International Law; Mr. Toni Pfanner, Director of the Legal Division,
International Committee of the Red Cross, Geneva; Mr. Nico Schrijver, Senior
Lecturer in International Law, Institute of Social Studies, The Hague;
Ms. Bette Shifman, First Secretary, Permanent Court of Arbitration, The Hague;
Mr. Tullio Treves, Professor of International Law, Institute of International
Law, University of Milan, Italy; Mr. Arthur Witteveen, Secretary of the
International Court of Justice, The Hague; and Mr. Abdulquawi A. Yusuf,
Director, Legal Services and Legal Adviser, United Nations Industrial
Development Organization, Vienna.

14 Under the programme on private international law, the following courses
were offered:

(a) General course: Stability and change in the method of conflicts of
laws at the end of the twentieth century (G. Foyer, Professor at the University
of Paris II);
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(b) Conflicts of laws with respect to restrictions on competition
(J. Basedou, Professor at the Free University of Berlin);

(c) Regulatory federation: European Union and United States (G. Bermann,
Professor at Columbia University);

(d) Legal Aspects of International Monetary Obligations (M. Giovanoli,
Professor at the University of Lausanne);

(e) Mandatory rules and international contracts (T. C. Hartley, Professor
at the London School of Economics and Political Science);

(f) Modern trends in enforcement proceedings: comparative aspects of
recent codifications and case-law (K. D. Kerameus, Professor at the University
of Athens);

(g) The Rights of the child under international conventions and the
solutions adopted in Arab-Islamic countries (A. Moulaf Rehid, Professor at the
University of Rabat);

(h) Questions of procedure in the courts of the European Union
(R. Plender, Professor at the University of London).

15 In 1997 the following conducted the Hague Special Seminars: 
Mr. Rafaa Ben Achour, Secretary General, International Academy of Constitutional
Law, and Professor, Faculty of Law, Social and Political Sciences, University of
Tunis; Ms. Laurence Boisson de Chazournes, Legal Department, the World Bank,
Washington; Ms. Valérie Brion, International Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia,
The Hague; Mr. Philippe Couvreur, International Court of Justice, The Hague;
Mr. Emmanuel Decaux, Professor of Public Law and Director, National Law Centre,
University of Paris X-Nanterre; Mr. P. J. H. Jonkman, Secretary-General,
Permanent Court of Arbitration, The Hague; Ms. Catherine Kessedjian, Professor,
Hague Conference on Private International Law, The Hague;
Ms. Véronique Latin Le Blanc, UNHCR, Regional Office for America, Buenos Aires;
Mr. Roy S. Lee, Director, Codification Division, United Nations Office of Legal
Affairs, New York, and Secretary of the International Law Commission;
Mr. Nasser Ali Mansurian, Legal Advisor, United States-Iran Claims Tribunal,
The Hague; Ms. Gabrielle Marceau, Legal Affairs Division, World Trade
Organization, Geneva; Mr. Allahyar Mouri, United States-Iran Claims Tribunal,
The Hague; Mr. Toni Pfanner, Director of the Legal Division, International
Committee of the Red Cross, Geneva; Mr. Nico Schrijver, Senior Lecturer in
International Law, Institute of Social Studies, The Hague; Ms. Marina Spinedi,
Professor of Law, University of Florence; Mr. Guy Stessens, Lecturer, University
of Antwerp; Mr. Sompong Sucharitkul, Associate Dean and Distinguished Professor
of International and Comparative Law, Golden Gate University, San Francisco;
Mr. Attila Tanzi, Adjunct Professor of Diplomatic and Consular Law, University
of Florence, Italy and External Consultant to the Italian Ministry of Foreign
Affairs; Ms. Christine Van Den Wyngaert, Professor of Law, University of
Antwerp; Mr. J. H. A. Van Loon, Secretary General, Hague Conference on Private
International Law, The Hague; Mr. Siegfried Wiessner, Professor of Law,
St. Thomas University, Miami; and Mr. Arthur Witteveen, International Court of
Justice, The Hague.
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16 Official Records of the General Assembly, Fifty-first Session, Supplement
No. 10 (A/51/10).

17 The Global Legal Information Network (GLIN) was established and is
maintained by the United States Law Library of Congress. At present, this
database contains national laws of more than 35 countries, with additional
countries being added on a continuing basis. It consists primarily of
searchable legal abstracts in English of laws and regulations enacted since
1976, but the full texts of legislation in the original languages are now being
added for some States. GLIN may be accessed in the Dag Hammarskjöld Library.

18 For a discussion on how the fellowship became integrated into the United
Nations Programme of Assistance in the Teaching, Study, Dissemination and Wider
Appreciation of International Law, see A/36/633, paras. 55-57 and 84-86.

The late Ambassador Hamilton Shirley Amerasinghe of Sri Lanka was Chairman
of the Ad Hoc Committee to Study the Peaceful Uses of the Seabed and Ocean Floor
from 1967 to 1970, and subsequently of the Standing Committee for the Peaceful
Uses of the Seabed and Ocean Floor beyond the Limits of National Jurisdiction,
from 1970 to 1973. Thereafter, he was President of the Third United Nations
Conference on the Law of the Sea, from its inception in 1973 until his death in
1980. The General Assembly established a fellowship in his memory to mark his
outstanding contribution to the work of the Conference (see General Assembly
resolutions 35/116 of 10 December 1980 and 36/108 of 10 December 1981).

19 The Advisory Panel is composed of eight eminent persons in international
relations and the law of the sea, nominated by the Legal Counsel. It comprises
representatives of permanent missions to the United Nations, representatives of
educational institutions or organizations of an international character and
individuals closely associated with the work of the Third United Nations
Conference on the Law of the Sea and with the United Nations Convention on the
Law of the Sea and its implementation.

20 The interest on the capital of the fellowship in 1995 was insufficient to
grant a fellowship. The grant by the United Kingdom made it possible to award a
fellowship for that year.

21 The recipient of the award was unable to use the award for several
reasons and there was not enough time to select another candidate.

22 Official Records of the General Assembly, Thirty-sixth Session,
Supplement No. 17 (A/36/17), para. 109.

23 Detailed activities of UNCITRAL and its secretariat in training,
including the list of the seminars and symposia for 1996 and 1997 are contained
in Official Records of the General Assembly, Fifty-first Session, Supplement
No. 17 A/51/17), paras. 248-254 and ibid., Fifty-second Session, Supplement
No. 17 (A/52/17), paras. 264-271. The selection of the location of seminars
requests from Governments are evaluated by the Trade Law Branch on the basis of
such criteria as urgency, proposed programme and geographical diversity.
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24 Such organizations and institutions include: Arab Commission for
International Law, Asian-African Legal Consultative Committee, European
Committee on Legal Cooperation, Inter-American Juridical Committee, Commission
of the European Communities, the Hague Conference of Private International Law,
International Institute for the Unification of Private Law, Organization of
American States, the Hague Academy of International Law, European Community,
Latin American Economic System, League of Arab States and Organization of
African Unity.

25 Consistent with the wishes of the Member States, the Treaty Section has
provided on-line access to the Multilateral Treaties deposited with the
Secretary-General since 1995 and to the United Nations Treaty Series since
June 1997. The Multilateral Treaties deposited with the Secretary-General
provides information on the status of 486 major multilateral instruments
deposited with the Secretary-General (as of 1 July 1997). The status of these
instruments evolves constantly as Member States sign, ratify, accede, make
declarations, reservations, objections, etc. Since June 1997, about 30,000
treaties and subsequent actions published in over 1,450 United Nations Treaty
Series volumes have also been made available on-line. Access is being provided
to the collection in image format, through a user-friendly search mechanism
allowing user's multiple search options (by name of participants, subject
matter, title, date, etc.). New volumes of the Treaty Series are added to the
Internet version as soon as they are published and scanned. The League of
Nations Treaty Series with its index along with the Cumulative Index to the
United Nations Treaty Series will also be made available through the Internet in
1997. Access is free of charge pending the implementation of a user fee by the
Sales Section. Both publications can be found on the same Internet site. 
(Address: www.un.org/Depts/Treaty). They will also continue to be published in
hard copy.

26 It will be completed by February 1998.

27 The awards relate to the following: (a) Case concerning the location of
boundary markers in Taba between Egypt and Israel; (b) Case concerning the
delimitation of maritime boundary between Guinea-Bissau and Senegal; and
(c) Case concerning the difference between New Zealand and France concerning the
interpretation or application of two agreements, concluded on 9 July 1986
between the two States, relating to the problems arising from the Rainbow
Warrior affair.

28 United Nations publication, Sales No. E.96.V.7 (English only).

29 The decision concerning the UNESCO Chairs Programme was taken at the
twenty-sixth session of the General Conference in 1991. The Programme is
designed to develop university networking and linking arrangements among
institutions of higher education at the inter-regional, regional and subregional
levels. It focused on promoting graduate studies, research and education in
various fields. To date about 350 Chairs in the natural and social sciences,
communications and information, education and culture, etc. have been
established.
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Twenty-five Chairs have been established in the fields of human rights,
democracy, peace and tolerance. Their main aim is to promote respect for human
rights, democracy and peace by means of education and research. These UNESCO
Chairs play an active role in upgrading the knowledge of basic values of human
rights, democracy and peace at the university level and at the same time serve
as focal points for promoting education for peace, tolerance and international
understanding at all educational levels. They all deal with the issues of
international law through research and education projects linked with
international human rights law and international humanitarian law. The Chairs
have been established in all regions: 11 in Europe (Belarus, Bulgaria, Georgia,
Greece, Poland, Russian Federation, Slovakia, Spain), 7 in Africa (Algeria,
Benin, Ethiopia, Madagascar, Morocco, Namibia, South Africa), 4 in Latin America
and the Caribbean (Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Mexico), and 3 in Asia (Jordan,
Palestinian Authority and Republic of Korea). UNESCO cooperates closely with
the Chairs, contributes to their activities and encourages cooperation between
them. The chairholders are regularly invited to annual meetings of directors of
human rights institutions (organized annually at UNESCO headquarters in Paris). 
A special meeting of UNESCO chairholders will be organized in 1998 in order to
strengthen cooperation between them and to increase their contribution to the
activities commemorating the fiftieth anniversary of the Universal Declaration
of Human Rights.

30 For the report of the fifty-first session, see document A/51/278,
chapter II.D, and of the fifty-second session, see document A/52/363, chap. IV.

31 Official Records of the General Assembly, Fiftieth Session, Supplement
No. 6 (A/50/6/Rev.1), vol. I.

32 Ibid., Fifty-second Session, Supplement No. 6 (A/52/6/Rev.1), vol. I.
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Annex

UNITED NATIONS AUDIOVISUAL LIBRARY IN INTERNATIONAL LAW

A. The underlying concern and purpose

1. The idea for the establishment of an audiovisual library grew out of the
following concerns:

(a) Owing to financial constraints under which the Organization is now
operating and the reduction in voluntary contributions, the various training
courses and seminars of the Programme of Assistance have been substantially
reduced, while demands for participation in the Programme have increased;

(b) There is a need to consider other kinds of services that may be
offered to law schools in developing States, such as assistance in setting up
teaching programmes and providing professors to teach at those law schools, with
their salaries being paid by the Programme;

(c) The Secretary-General is expected to initiate new activities for the
Programme;

(d) With the advancement of technology and its potential applications in
teaching and training, the possibilities of providing international law
materials, courses and seminars on various subjects of international law through
audiovisual tapes should be explored. The advantage of such tapes is that they
can be distributed widely to many countries at the same time and repeatedly. 
Indeed, certain institutions working in the field may have in their possession
tapes of proceedings of conferences, seminars or lectures. A collection of such
existing tapes would be useful. Depending on the nature of the tapes, they
could be used for teaching purposes at the universities, or used by ministries
of foreign affairs and justice for training purposes. An audiovisual library
could prove to be an asset to the Programme and an effective instrument for
teaching, dissemination and wider appreciation of international law.

B. Collection of audiovisual tapes

2. The library will collect audiovisual tapes or materials of a similar nature
(e.g. CD-ROM) on subjects of international law that are made available or
donated to it. These will include: (a) seminars, conferences or colloquiums on
tapes produced by institutions or individuals on subjects of international law;
documentaries on the work of relevant institutions (e.g. the United Nations, the
International Court of Justice, the United Nations Compensation Commission, the
Yugoslavia and Rwanda Tribunals, etc.) should also be collected; (b) tapes and
CD-ROM containing material designed specifically for teaching courses in
international law. 
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3. The following steps will be taken:

(a) Selecting and compiling, from the collection of the Audiovisual
Section of the Office of Communications and Public Information, a list of tapes
on subjects that may be relevant to the teaching of international law;

(b) Contacting institutions involved in international law and well-known
experts in the field of international law to see whether they have in their
possession tapes useful to the library and whether they could donate them to the
library;

(c) Exploring the availability of facilities and funds for taping experts
invited to lecture on camera for the library. A trust fund to receive voluntary
contributions may be established for this purpose.

4. On the basis of (a) and (b) above, a catalogue will be prepared according
to subject matter, with a brief indication of the contents of the tapes. This
catalogue will then be distributed to potential users and will be revised on a
regular basis.

5. With respect to (c), the assistance of the United Nations Office of
Communications and Public Information will be sought for taping selected
lectures at the United Nations facilities. In cooperation with institutions and
universities, lectures and courses by invited experts and professors may also be
videotaped specifically for the library.

6. The results of the above efforts will be reported to the Advisory
Committee.

C. Subject matter of the tapes

7. The materials collected for the library could be arranged under the
following headings:

- General courses on international law;

- United Nations law or the law of international organizations;

- Law of the sea;

- Settlement of disputes;

- International arbitration;

- Dispute settlement procedure of the World Trade Organization;

- International humanitarian law;

- Refugee law;

- Environmental law;
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- Outer space law;

- Air law;

- Maritime law;

- Human rights law;

- Law of treaties;

- Diplomatic and consular law;

- International trade law;

- International criminal law;

- International law relating to development;

- Preventive diplomacy, peacekeeping and peacemaking;

- Copyright law;

- Jurisprudence;

- International taxation, etc.;

- Compensation and damages;

- Relationship between international law and national law.

8. The above is a provisional and a working list.

D. Method of distribution

9. The audiovisual tapes collected will be held in the audiovisual library to
be located, for the present, in the Codification Division. States and their
educational institutions would be able to borrow them or to make a copy of them
to use for their own teaching purposes. Appropriate arrangements will be made
regarding the question of copyright (see sect. F below).

10. The audiovisual library will maintain a certain number of copies of each
tape, depending upon the cost of reproduction of tapes and the budget of the
library.

11. The library will be open to all States and their educational institutions.
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E. Budget of the audiovisual library

12. There is at present no budget for the library. The Codification Division
will undertake the implementation within its existing resources. The needs of
the audiovisual library may be included in the annual circular note of the
Secretary-General requesting financial assistance for different components of
the Programme as one of the items for which States, their institutions or
private individuals may wish to make voluntary contributions in monetary terms
or in kind (tapes, equipment, etc.).

13. The Codification Division will make every effort to enlist the cooperation
of institutions, universities and leading professors and scholars to encourage
them to donate such audiovisual tapes to the United Nations at no cost to the
Organization.

F. Copyright

14. The copyright of audiovisual tapes should either be assigned to the United
Nations, or the United Nations should be given the right, by those who hold the
copyright of the tapes, to use the tapes for purposes of the library as defined
and in the manner chosen by the United Nations and to hold the United Nations
harmless for such uses. Once a donor is identified, the question of copyright
should be discussed in more detail depending upon the conditions that a donor
may wish to attach to the tape.

15. When copyrighted materials are used in the preparation of audiovisual
tapes, the consent of the copyright holders of those materials should be
obtained by the donors of the tapes for the purposes referred to in paragraph 14
above.

G. Plan of action

16. The following steps will be taken:

(a) A provisional working list of institutions and individuals active in
the field of international law will be prepared. This is a working list, and
other names will be added to it as the project evolves. The Secretariat will
add other names that may be brought to its attention;

(b) A letter by the Legal Counsel should be sent to the institutions and
individuals identified in the list announcing the project and inviting them to
donate or make available to the library tapes in their possession which could be
useful for the library;

(c) Invited experts and professors may be taped at the United Nations or 
other institutions, wherever possible;

(d) Contacts should be made with institutions sponsoring ad hoc
conferences or seminars which might be videotaped for the library;
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(e) Letters addressed to experts in developed States and major
universities should also inquire if the institutions affiliated with the
lecturers would be in a position to videotape the lectures for the library;

(f) Letters which do not fall under (e) above would inquire whether the
invitees would be interested in having their lectures taped for the library. 
They would be requested to contact the Codification Division and to see how that
could best be done;

(g) An initial meeting was held between the Office of Communications and
Public Information and the Division on the question of taping. The Office was
positive and promised cooperation to the extent its resources would permit. It
was agreed to maintain contact between the Office and the Division. Further
concrete arrangements are to be made by the Division;

(h) The tapes could be stored in the Codification Division. The Division
could also function as the depositary and the distributer of the tapes. If the
library proved to be a major operation, then the Division should consider other
alternatives.

-----


